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Minutes of the Corporate Governance Committee held on 27 April 2010 
 
 
Present His Worship the Mayor, Councillor A Rule  

Councillor P Hawker (Chairperson) 
Councillor F Borg 
Councillor A Chanthivong 
Councillor G Greiss 
Councillor R Matheson 
Director Business Services - Mr M Sewell 
Director City Works - Mr J Hely 
Manager Assets and Supply Services - Mr G Mitchell 
Manager Business Assurance – Ms M McIlvenny 
Acting Manager Communications and Marketing - Ms J Uluibau 
Manager Corporate Support - Mr S Kelly 
Manager Executive Services - Mr N Smolonogov  
Manager Financial Services – Ms C Mears 
Manager Human Resources - Mr B Mortimer 
Manager Information Management and Technology - Mr S McIlhatton  
Manager Property Services - Mr J Milicic 
Manager Waste and Recycling Services - Mr P MacDonald 
Revenue Accountant - Mr A Butcher  
Executive Assistant - Mrs D Taylor 

 
Apologies (Chanthivong/Borg) 

 
That the apologies from Councillors Dobson and Lake be received and 
accepted. 
 
CARRIED 

 
 
Acknowledgement of Land  
 
An Acknowledgement of Land was presented by the Chairperson Councillor Hawker. 
 
 
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
There were no Declarations of Interest at this meeting. 
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1. COMMUNICATIONS AND MARKETING 

1.1 Ingleburn Alive Festival - Post Event Report  
 

Reporting Officer 

Acting Manager Communications and Marketing 
 
 

Attachments 

Nil 
 

Purpose 

To provide Council with a report detailing the outcomes of the Ingleburn Alive Festival held on 
Saturday 20 March 2010.  
 

Report 

The Ingleburn Alive Festival was held on Saturday 20 March. This is the tenth year that Council 
has run this event, which offers the community a day of free entertainment, activities, carnival 
rides, street stalls and a fireworks display. 
 
The Festival took place in the Ingleburn CBD, with most activities held in and around Oxford 
Road, between Cumberland and Ingleburn Roads. A fireworks display was held at Milton Park to 
mark the end of the Festival.  
 
Festivities commenced at 10am with the Fire Brigade Band and the official opening at 11am. This 
year, channel Nine personality, Jaynie Seal, opened the Festival. Jaynie was well received and 
spent time signing autographs at the Channel 9 tent.  
 
The 2010 Ingleburn Alive Photography Competition was themed "Places of Ingleburn" and the 
Primary School Art Competition was themed "Faces and Places of Ingleburn". The competition 
winners were announced as part of the official proceedings on the day, with all entries on display 
in the Ingleburn Community Centre during the Festival.  
 
The two stages which provided more than 10 hours of free family entertainment and included 
more than 20 different performances were sponsored by our local businesses for the first time. 
The Carlisle Street Stage was sponsored by the Macarthur Chronicle and the main stage on 
Oxford Road was sponsored by Ingleburn Commonwealth Bank. The entertainment featured on 
these stages ranged from traditional dance, Latin, African, Bollywood, Country Music and Youth 
bands.  
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More than 100 street stalls lined Oxford Road, many of these comprising local community groups 
and businesses. A number of activities also took place in the grounds of Ingleburn Public School, 
including free camel rides, an Animal Farm, games and displays by the Combined Christian 
Churches Group. This year a wheelchair basketball display from Macarthur Disability Services 
was also held in the school grounds. Carnival rides operated in Macquarie Road.  
 
Council developed an extensive promotional and media plan in the lead up to the Festival. This 
included a newly designed program for the public, incorporating banners and bunting in Ingleburn 
CBD, bus shelter posters, radio advertising and feature articles in local media outlets. The 
Macarthur Chronicle ran an eight page feature wrap and the Campbelltown- Macarthur Advertiser 
also ran a four page feature wrap the week of the Festival.  
 
There was $23, 000 in sponsorship (cash and in-kind) raised for the Festival this year, a record 
amount. The sponsors included Channel Nine, C91.3, Macarthur Chronicle, Commonwealth 
Bank Ingleburn, Occhiuto Partners, Paul Sinclair Macarthur Chemists, Ingleburn RSL, Gloria 
Jeans Coffees, Rotary Club of Ingleburn, Ingleburn Centre, Ingleburn Town Centre, Patrick and 
Tina Vitocco and the Labour Party Councillors.  
 
Although three other major Festivals from surrounding Councils were held on the same day, 
more than 10, 000 people attended this year's event. As a result, the Ingleburn Alive Festival 
continues to be an ideal way to promote Ingleburn and its surrounds to the wider community. 
 
A summary of expenses and income for the Ingleburn Alive Festival is yet to be finalised. 
 
Next year's Ingleburn Alive Festival has been scheduled for Saturday 19 March 2011.   
 

Officer's Recommendation 

That the information be noted.  
 
Committee’s Recommendation: (Chanthivong/Borg) 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
 
CARRIED 
 
Council Meeting 4 May 2010 (Hawker/Matheson) 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
 
Council Resolution Minute Number 78 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
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1.2 Minutes of the Festival of Fisher's Ghost Sub Committee meeting held 
on 24 March 2010  

 

Reporting Officer 

Acting Manager Communications and Marketing 
 
 

Attachments 

Minutes of the Festival of Fisher's Ghost Sub Committee meeting held on 24 March 2010. 
 

Purpose 

To seek Council's endorsement of the Minutes of the Festival of Fisher's Ghost Sub Committee 
meeting held on 24 March 2010. 
 

Report 

Detailed below are the recommendations of the Festival of Fisher's Ghost Sub Committee. 
Council officers have reviewed the recommendations and they are now presented for Council's 
consideration. The recommendations that require a specific resolution of Council are noted in the 
officer' recommendation. 
 
Recommendations of the Festival of Fisher's Ghost Sub Committee 
 
Reports listed for consideration 
 
6.1 Correspondence 
 
That Councils Communications and Marketing section be asked to draft a response to Mr 
McClelland and forward a copy of this draft response to Councillor Kolkman. 
 
7.1 Post Event Report 
 
That the information be noted. 
 
7.2 Operations Debrief Report 
 
That the information be noted. 
 
7.3 Street Parade 
 
That the information be noted. 
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7.4 Street Parade Opening 
 
That the information be noted. 
 
7.5 Street Fair 
 
1. That the information be noted. 
 
2. That the 2010 Street Fair concludes at 2.00pm. 
 
3. That CBD traders be provided with the option of one stall free of charge, and that any 

additional stalls required by the traders be charged at the standard rate. 
 
7.6 Associated Events 
 
1. That Mr Vines be asked to provide further information regarding his proposal, particularly in 

regard to the performers. 
 
2. That Councils Acting Manager Communications and Marketing be asked to investigate the 

options available for the provision of power to Koshigaya Park. 
 
7.7 Craft Exhibition 
 
That the information be noted. 
 
7.8 Expressions of Interest for Carnival Rides and Amusements 
 
That the information be noted. 
 
7.9 2010 Festival Dates and Events 
 
That the dates and the events as proposed in the report be adopted. 
 
8.1 Festival of Fisher's Ghost Art Prize 
 
That the information be noted. 
 
8.2 Debrief Meeting 
 
That a Festival of Fisher's Ghost debrief meeting be scheduled. 
 
8.3 24hr Fight Against Cancer 
 
That the information be noted. 
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8.4 Car Club Participation in the Street Parade 
 
That car club participation vehicle numbers be reduced to ten vehicles for each club. 
 

Officer's Recommendation 

1. That the Minutes be noted. 
 
2. That in regard to item 7.9 it be noted that the 2010 Festival of Fisher's Ghost will be held 

from Thursday 30 October to Sunday 9 November 2010. 
 
Committee’s Recommendation: (Chanthivong/Rule) 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
 
CARRIED 
 
Council Meeting 4 May 2010 (Hawker/Matheson) 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
 
Council Resolution Minute Number 78 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
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ATTACHMENT 1 
 

Minutes of the Festival of Fisher's Ghost Sub Committee 
 

Held Wednesday 24 March 2010 in Committee Room 3 
 
1. Acknowledgement of Land 
 
An Acknowledgement of Land was presented by Councillor Rudi Kolkman. 
 
2. Attendance and Apologies 
 
Attendance: Councillor Rudi Kolkman (Chairperson) 

Paul Tosi - General Manager 
Michael Sewell - Director Business Services 
Justine Uluibau - Acting Manager Communications & Marketing  
Brent Murray 

 
Also in Attendance: Shane McConnochie - Events and Promotions Coordinator 

Graham Charlesworth 
Kristy Peters - Executive Services 

 
Apologies: Councillor Paul Lake  

Councillor Mollie Thomas 
Marie Rutledge 
David Morris 

 
Sub Committee's Recommendation (Murray/Sewell) 
 
That the above apologies be received. 
 
CARRIED 
 
Welcome 
 
Councillor Kolkman welcomed Graham Charlesworth from the Macarthur Christian Network to 
the Festival of Fisher's Ghost Sub Committee meeting. 
 
3. Declarations of Interest   
 
There were no Declarations of Interest made at this meeting. 
 
4. Minutes of the Previous Meeting 
 
Report 
 
The Minutes of the Festival of Fisher’s Ghost Sub Committee meeting held 14 October 2009, 
copies of which have been circulated to each Sub Committee member, these minutes were 
presented to Council for adoption at its meeting held 17 November 2009.  
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Officer’s Recommendation 
 
That the information be noted. 
 
Sub Committee's Recommendation (Kolkman/Uluibau) 
 
That the information be noted. 
 
CARRIED 
 
 
5. Business Arising from Previous Minutes 
 
Nil.  
 
 
6. Correspondence 
 
Purpose 
 
To inform the Sub Committee of correspondence received from Allan McClelland regarding 
suggestions for the Festival of Fisher’s Ghost future Festival programs. 
 
Report 
 
Correspondence has been received from Allan McClelland asking the Sub Committee to consider 
changes, additions and possible deletions to the Festival.  Mr McClelland was a president of the 
Festival for four years at the time the Festival was managed by the Festival of Fisher’s Ghost 
Association Incorporated.  During this period one of the aims of the Festival was to raise funds 
for local charities. Mr McClelland has asked what happens to the funds we raise from the 
Carnival, Art competition and other areas of the Festival.  Mr McClelland is also concerned about 
the role of the Miss Princess Quest and its purpose. 
 
Mr McClelland’s suggestions are as follows: 
 

1. To hold a ball at the conclusion of the Festival and crown a Charity Queen  
2. Raise funds for local charities 
3. Outdoor art competition  
4. Outdoor sculpture competition 

 
Officer’s recommendation 
 
That the Sub Committee discuss the recommendations made by Mr McClelland. 
 
Sub Committee's Recommendation (Kolkman/Sewell) 
 
That Council's Communications and Marketing be asked to draft a response to Mr McClelland 
and forward a copy of this draft response to Councillor Kolkman. 
 
CARRIED 
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7. Reports 
 
7.1 Post Event Report 
 
Purpose  
 
To provide the Sub Committee with a general overview of this year’s Festival of Fisher’s Ghost. 
 
Report 
 
The following post event report was submitted to Council’s Corporate Governance Committee 
meeting in 2009. 
 
The 2009 Festival of Fisher’s Ghost was held from 29 October to 8 November. 
This year’s Festival program featured 18 Council and community events, with 14 of these being 
organised by Council.   
 
Event summary 
 
The Festival of Fisher’s Ghost Street Parade, held Saturday 31 October, included 63 entries and 
approximately 1200 participants. The Parade was officially opened this year by the Mayor of 
Campbelltown, Cr Aaron Rule, 2009 Campbelltown City Citizen of the Year, Tanyia Harris and 
2009 Campbelltown City Young Citizen of the Year, Frost Matavao. 
 
On the second Saturday of the Festival, 7 November, the Street Fair was held. This year the 
Street Fair site plans were changed to incorporate Mawson Park as the setting for the main stage 
entertainment and family interactive activities. The carnival rides operated at the northern end of 
Queen Street next to Mawson Park.  The second stage located at Lithgow Street hosted local 
entertainment.   There were more than 100 stalls and the site changes proved very successful, 
creating a relaxing atmosphere for the community. 
 
This year Better Amusements Hire – Joylands, contracted the Fisher’s Ghost Carnival and 
operated at Bradbury Park for six days during the Festival, Friday 30 October to Sunday 1 
November and Friday 6 to Sunday 8 November. The new carnival contractors offered a selection 
of rides usually only available to major cities. As a result, this year’s carnival attracted the highest 
attendance levels that the Festival has ever received. 
 
The Festival was well supported by the local police, St John Ambulance and SES. The Festival 
involved the cooperation of many sections within Council.  
 
Other events and activities coordinated by Council as part of this year’s Festival included: 

• Festival of Fisher’s Ghost Art Award 
• Fisher’s Ghost Extreme 
• Fisher’s Gig 
• Fisher’s Kids 
• Two fireworks spectaculars 
• Miss Princess Quest 
• Historical Coach Tour 
• Craft Exhibition 
• Tribute Concert to Crowded House & Split Enz 
• Living Macarthur Nature Photography Exhibition 
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Sponsorship and income 
 
The Festival attracted $27,600 (inc GST) in sponsorship with three major sponsors: Channel 
Nine, Telstra and Coles Campbelltown. 
 

• Platinum sponsor: Coles to the value of $16, 600 (inc GST) 
• Street Fair sponsor: Telstra to the value of $8,000 (inc GST) 
• Television partner: Nine Network to the value of $3,000 (inc GST) 

 
A number of sponsors also supported the Craft Exhibition, the Fisher’s Ghost Art Award, the Fun 
Run and the Miss Princess Quest. 
 
The other activities of the Festival generated income: 
Carnival $81,593 (inc GST) 
Street Fair $  8,711 (inc GST) 
Rides at Street Fair $     550 (inc GST) 
 
The Festival budget allocation for the 2009/10 financial year was $96,198.00. All events were 
within the budget allocation. The Festival in 2009 is considered to be a most successful 
community event, which was well received by participants and the wider general community.  
 
Media coverage 
 
Extensive in-kind support was received from local Media Sponsors - C91.3, the Campbelltown-
Macarthur Advertiser and the Campbelltown-Macarthur Chronicle. Macarthur Community Radio 
(MCR) also supported the Festival with pre-event promotion, and the Saturday Telegraph also 
featured the Festival in the Best Weekend section.  
 
Both local newspapers featured an eight-page wrap promoting the Festival, through 
advertisements, event images and editorial.  
 
Officer's Recommendation 
 
That the information be noted. 
 
Sub Committee's Recommendation (Sewell/Murray) 
 
That the information be noted. 
 
CARRIED 
 

7.2 Operations Debrief Report 
 
Purpose 
 
To provide the Sub Committee with the minutes from the Operational Debrief Meeting held 26 
November 2009.  
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Officers Recommendation 
 
That the information be noted. 
 
Sub Committee's Recommendation (Murray/Uluibau) 
 
That the information be noted. 
 
CARRIED 
 

7.3 Street Parade 
 
Purpose 
 
To discuss the suggestions made by the Operational Debrief Committee for revitalising the 
quality of the Parade. 
 
Report 
 
Suggestions:  

1. Float building workshops for the community held in conjunction with the Arts Centre 
be introduced. This would require additional staffing and budget resources to be 
effective and would need to occur each year as an ongoing project to have impact.  

 
2. To hire performers/artists/bands that could be dispersed throughout the parade to 

create excitement and interest throughout the event.   This would require additional 
funding for the parade. 

 
3. For other parades held in Sydney to be researched, and contacted. Perhaps floats 

that attend other parades could be encouraged to attend the Fisher’s Ghost Parade. 
This suggestion is excellent, but could require additional staffing/budget resources. 

 
4. To restrict the number of cars in the Best wheels and hooves category to a maximum 

of ten vehicles per group. 
 
5. Parade theme for the 2010 

 
Officer’s Recommendation 
 
That the suggestions contained within this report be discussed. 
 
Sub Committee's Recommendation (Sewell/Kolkman) 
 
That the information be noted. 
 
CARRIED 
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7.4 Street Parade Opening 

Purpose 
 
To discuss ideas for the official opening of the Fisher’s Ghost Festival. 
 
Report 
 
The Parade was officially opened this year by the Mayor of Campbelltown, Cr Aaron Rule, 2009 
Campbelltown City Citizen of the Year, Tanyia Harris and 2009 Campbelltown City Young Citizen 
of the Year, Frost Matavao.  This proved to be very successful and involved Campbelltown 
Citizen’s that have been recognised for their service to the community. 
 
Officer’s Recommendation 
 
That the Official Opening be discussed. 
 
Sub Committee Note: Discussions took place in regards the official opening and the following 
suggestions were made:  
 

• In regards to the official opening it was suggested that Ms Janice Reid - Chancellor of the 
University of Western Sydney - Campbelltown be invited to officially open the 2010 
Festival of Fisher's Ghost. 

• Discussions took place regarding the location of the stage used by the official guests to 
open the Festival of Fisher's Ghost, and it was suggested that this stage be erected 
directly in front of the main stage where the official guests and party sit.  Then this stage 
would be dismantled to allow entertainment to continue down the main street.  

• It was noted that at previous events drinking water is handed out to parade participants as 
they passed Campbelltown Mall. It was noted that participants on obtaining the water 
were stopping to drink it thus interrupting and causing congestion to the parades 
movement. It was suggested that this year the table of drinking water be relocated to 
Koshigaya Park to encourage entrants to disperse into the park and not interfere with the 
flow of the parade.  

• Information regarding the Parade Entrant prizes was provided to all Sub Committee 
members noting that the categories have been reviewed and the prize amounts have 
been increased to encourage participants to dress up their floats in line with the Festival 
of Fisher's Ghost theme.   

• It was suggested that Council's Events and Promotions Coordinator approach local artist 
Danielle Everett to sing the National Anthem at the official opening. 

 
Sub Committee's Recommendation (Sewell/Uluibau) 
 
That the information be noted. 
 
CARRIED 



Corporate Governance Committee Meeting 27 April 2010 Page 15 
1.2 Minutes Of The Festival Of Fisher's Ghost Sub Committee Meeting Held On 24 March 

2010  
 

   
 
 
 

 
7.5 Street Fair 
 
Purpose 
 
To discuss the suggestions made by the Operational Debrief Committee for the Street Fair. 
 
Report 
 
Food stalls 
 
This year there were 18 food stalls at the Street Fair. As there is an abundance of food traders 
that currently operate in Queen Street it was suggested by the Operational Committee to exclude 
additional food stalls at the Street Fair and to promote the food stalls that are currently located in 
Queen Street. 
 
Cr Kolkman suggested getting the main street traders more involved in the event (there is a large 
amount of business being brought to the concentrated area of the main street by the parade and 
the fair). 
 
CBD Traders 
 
All CBD Traders located in Queen Street have their stall fees waived. However, this year many of 
the Traders opted to take more than one stall.  For 2010 it is suggested that all CBD Traders 
have the option of one free stall, any additional stalls required by the Traders are to be charged 
at the going rate as per other stall holders. 
 
Concerns were raised that the crowds died off at about 2pm. One of the reasons for this may be 
that the Fair is competing with the Carnival which starts at 2pm. 
 
It is suggested that the Fair finish at 2pm, when the carnival is due to start.  
 
Mawson Park  
 
Mawson Park worked extremely well this year, in future years this area of the event could evolve 
to include interactive free workshops for the community. 
 
Officer's Recommendation 
 
That these suggestions be discussed. 
 
Sub Committee Note: In regards to the Street Fair, it was suggested that the NSW Fire Brigade 
Band be invited to perform at the Street Fair or possibly the Street Parade this year.  It was also 
suggested that a number other bands both local and from other areas be invited to participate in 
the Festival of Fisher’s Ghost as soon as possible as many bands have calendar commitments in 
advance. If the dates for this year are unsuitable due to prior commitments it was suggested that 
the bands be booked to participate in the 2011 Festival of Fisher's Ghost as the dates of the 
2011 Festival have already been determined.  
 
It was also suggested that during the Street Fair that the Carnival operator be encouraged to 
have a ticket booth as part of the street fair. 
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Sub Committee's Recommendation (Murray/ Tosi) 
 
1. That the information be noted. 
 
2. That the Street Fair concludes at 2.00pm. 
 
3. That CBD Traders be provided with the option of one stall free of charge, and that any 

additional stalls required by the traders be charged at the standard rate. 
 
CARRIED 
 
7.6 Associated Events 
 
Purpose 
 
To present a proposal for a Country and Western Festival as part of the Fisher’s Ghost Festival. 
 
Report 
 
Chris Vines, the contractor provider for the PA system at the Fisher’s Ghost Parade, advised 
Council he is interested in hosting a Country and Western Festival as part of the Festival of 
Fisher’s Ghost Festival. 
 
Chris is proposing to hold the Festival on Saturday 13 November from 2pm to 11pm and Sunday 
14 November from 11am to 6pm.  The event would include headline artists/band, bush poets, 
talent quest, blue grass performers and various country performers.  A few stalls also included 
selling food and country clothing items. 
The event would be free and the expected attendance for the first year would be 300 to 500.  The 
demographic of the audience would be primarily 50 years plus.  
 
Location suggestions are Rugby Field behind Harlequins Ground or at Bradbury Oval.  The 
Country and Western Festival could provide entertainment in the Carnival area on the second 
weekend of the Festival. 
 
If the Country and Western Festival were to take place at the Rugby Field, it would be competing 
with the Carnival and possibly affect attendance levels at the Carnival. 
 
Officer's Recommendation 
 
That this proposal be considered by the Committee and discussed. 
 
Sub Committee Note: Discussions took place in regards the proposed Country and Western 
Festival, it was noted that further information needs to be provided from Mr Vines in regards to 
proposed performers at the Country and Western Festival. 
 
It was noted that there has been a number of issues in the past with regards to the use of 
electricity at Koshigaya Park, Campbelltown. It was noted that due to OH&S concerns that 
coordinators of associated events in Koshigaya Park have had to supply their own generators. 
Councils Acting Manager Communications and Marketing will follow this matter up with Councils 
Risk and Liability Officer to determine if Council can in fact supply power for this event as it is 
part of the Festival of Fisher’s Ghost. 
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Sub Committee's Recommendation (Sewell/Kolkman) 
 
1. That Mr Vines be asked to provide further information regarding his proposal, particularly in 

regard to the performers. 
 
2. That Councils Acting Manager Communications and Marketing be asked to investigate the 

options available for the provision of power Koshigaya Park. 
 
CARRIED 
 
7.7 Craft Exhibition 
 
Purpose 
 
To update the Committee on a revised Craft Exhibition proposal. 
 
Report 
 
The 2009 Craft Exhibition was coordinated by Council’s Event staff, who have limited knowledge 
concerning Craft. The event staff met with the Campbelltown Craft Society and invited them to be 
involved in this event. The Society has accepted the invitation and is currently revising the 
guidelines and entry forms for this event and will be putting together a proposal for their 
involvement.  
 
Officer's Recommendation 
 
That this information be noted. 
 
Sub Committee's Recommendation (Uluibau/Murray) 
 
That the information be noted. 
 
CARRIED 
 
 
7.8 Expressions of Interest for Carnival Rides and Amusements 
 
Purpose 
 
To update the Sub Committee on progress for advertising for Expressions of Interest for the 
Festival of Fisher’s Ghost Carnival. 
 
Report 
 
Expressions of Interest to contract the 2010, 2011 and 2012 Festival of Fisher’s Ghost Carnival 
Rides and Amusements closed Tuesday 19 January. 
 
The selection panel met on Thursday 4 February, a final decision has not been made at this 
stage, hopefully a decision will be made and presented to Council in April. 
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Officer's Recommendation 
 
That the information be noted. 
 
Sub Committee's Recommendation (Murray/Uluibau) 
 
That the information be noted. 
 
CARRIED 
 
7.9 2010 Festival Dates and Events 
 
Purpose 
 
To inform the Sub Committee of the dates and key events for the 2010 Festival of Fisher’s Ghost. 
 
Report 
 
It is proposed to hold the 2010 Festival from Thursday 30 October to Sunday 9 November. 
 
The following events are proposed: 
 
Sunday 24 October – Miss Princess Crowning 
 
Thursday 4 November - Craft Exhibition opening 
  
Friday 5 November - Fisher’s Ghost Art Award Opening 
 
Friday 5 November to Sunday 7 November - Carnival at Bradbury Oval 
 
Saturday 6 November - Street Parade 
Saturday 6 November - Fisher’s Gig Bradbury Oval 
 
Sunday 7 November - Fisher’s Kids 
Sunday 7 November - Campbelltown District Philatelic Society Stamp Fair 
 
Friday 12 November to Sunday 14 November - Carnival at Bradbury Oval 
 
Saturday 13 November - Street Fair 
Saturday 13 November - Fisher's Ghost Extreme 
Saturday 13 November – Family entertainment Bradbury Oval (or possibly Country and Western 
Festival) 
 
Sunday 14 November - Fisher's Ghost Fun Run 
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Officer's Recommendation 
 
That the Sub Committee consider the dates and events proposed for the 2010 Festival of 
Fisher’s Ghost. 
 
Sub Committee's Recommendation (Uluibau/Sewell) 
 
That the dates and the events as proposed in the report be adopted. 
 
CARRIED 
 
 
8. General Business 
 
8.1 Festival of Fisher's Ghost Art Prize 
 
It was noted that judges for the Festival of Fisher's Ghost Art Prize have not been confirmed for 
the 2010 event. As the Chairperson of the Campbelltown Arts Centre Sub Committee, Councillor 
Kolkman advised that he will discuss the Festival of Fisher's Ghost Art Prize with Council's 
Manager Cultural Services at the next Campbelltown Arts Centre Sub Committee meeting. 
 
Sub Committee's Recommendation (Murray/Uluibau) 
 
That the information be noted. 
 
CARRIED 
 
 
8.2 Debrief Meeting 
 
It was noted that at the conclusion of all of Council's community events, that a debrief meeting is 
held within two weeks of the event. It was proposed that a debrief meeting be scheduled 
approximately two weeks after the Festival of Fisher's Ghost. All Sub Committee members 
agreed that a debrief meeting would be beneficial to the Festival. 
 
Sub Committee's Recommendation (Murray/Uluibau) 
 
That a Festival of Fisher's Ghost debrief meeting be scheduled. 
 
CARRIED 
 
8.3 24hr Fight Against Cancer 
 
 
It was noted that at the 2010 Campbelltown 24Hour Fight Against Cancer Event in October the 
organising committee is hoping to bring its total fundraising to in excess of $1m.  
 
To celebrate this milestone achievement and to say thank you to the local community and 
sponsors the Committee's Chairperson Councillor Borg has requested that the committee and its 
sponsors be given the opportunity to lead the 2010 Festival of Fisher's Ghost Street Parade.  
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In considering this request it was noted that over the years, members of the Festival of Fisher's 
Ghost Sub Committee have worked tirelessly to discourage entries of vehicles that only display 
commercial advertising and encouraged participants to dress up their vehicles in a Festival 
theme. 
 
As a result it has been suggested that Councillor Borg be advised that his committee and 
sponsors can lead the parade, however, instead of vehicular participation that they walk behind 
banner highlighting the events sponsors. 
 
Sub Committee's Recommendation (Kolkman/Uluibau) 
 
That the information be noted. 
 
CARRIED 
 
8.4 Car Club Participation in the Street Parade 
 
It was noted that as the number of car clubs participating in the Festival of Fisher's Ghost Street 
Parade is increasing and that consideration should be given to reducing the number of vehicles 
permitted by each Car Club to ten vehicles. 
 
The Sub Committee agreed that the number of vehicles permitted for each car club be reduced 
to ten vehicles. 
 
Sub Committee's Recommendation (Kolkman/Uluibau) 
 
That car club participation vehicle numbers be reduced to ten vehicles for each club. 
 
CARRIED 
 
 
 
 
Next meeting of the Committee will be held on 12 May 2010 at 6.00pm in Committee Room 3.  
 
 
 
 
Councillor Rudi Kolkman 
Chairperson 
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2. CORPORATE SUPPORT 

2.1 2010 Local Government Association Conference  
 

Reporting Officer 

Manager Corporate Support 
 
 

Attachments 

Letter from Local Government Association. 
 

Purpose 

To advise Council of the format for the 2010 Local Government Association (LGA) Conference to 
be held in Albury from Sunday 24 October 2010 to Wednesday 27 October 2010. 
 

History 

At the 2009 Conference an open forum session was held to enable discussion regarding the 
format of future conferences to better serve the needs of members. Following the Conference the 
LGA Executive and the LGA Conference Committee reviewed the Conference resolutions and 
matters raised by delegates during the discussion.  
 

Report 

As a result of the deliberations the LGA Executive have passed a series of resolutions which will 
guide the conduct of the Conference in 2010 and subject to review in to the future.  
 
The Executive has resolved that the Opening Ceremony will be held on the Sunday afternoon 
and the conference will conclude at lunch time on the Wednesday. Further the ALGA National 
General Assembly of Local Government will be used as a model in relation to the organising of 
conference sessions. 
 
The Executive Committee has now determined the themes for the 2010 Conference which are: 
 

• Modernising the financing of Local Government 
• Modern approaches to Community Wellbeing, and  
• Modern approaches to the Natural and Built Environment  
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The Executive Committee in adopting themes and a change to the format of the Conference 
have addressed the issues referred by participating Council's. Greater emphasis is now placed 
on the input from member Council's with the withdrawal of presentations by sponsors and 
partners of the Association that make a financial contribution to the Conference. This will allow 
for relevant motions to be discussed and debated in a more timely manner with the objective to 
provide all speakers an appropriate amount of time. These initiatives are seen as a positive move 
in refocussing member participation at the Local Government Association Conference. 
 
Council's will be invited to submit motions that deal with aspects of the identified themes. These 
motions will be classified as Category 1 motions. Motions which do not comply with the 
guidelines set by the Executive in regard to the identified themes will be determined to be 
Category 2 motions and will be referred to the Executive for action prior to the conference.  
 
Detailed guidelines for motions to be considered as Category 1 are provided in Attachment 1 
from the Local Government Association. 
 

Officer's Recommendation 

That the information be noted.  
 
Committee’s Recommendation: (Borg/Matheson) 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
 
CARRIED 
 
Council Meeting 4 May 2010 (Hawker/Matheson) 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
 
Council Resolution Minute Number 78 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
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ATTACHMENT 1 
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3. PROPERTY SERVICES 

No reports this round 

 

4. FINANCIAL SERVICES 

4.1 Investment Report - March 2010  
 

Reporting Officer 

Manager Financial Services 
 
 

Attachments 

Investment Portfolio Performance – March 2010 
 

Purpose 

To provide a report to Council outlining performance of the investment portfolio for March 2010. 
 

Report 

Council invests any surplus funds that become available through the financial instrument 
designated by the Ministerial Order from the Division of Local Government. The Local 
Government Act 1993 and the Local Government (General) Regulation 2005 require a monthly 
investment report be presented to Council. 
 
Council's Investment Portfolio as at 31 March stood at approximately $67m. Funds are currently 
being managed both by Council staff and Fund Managers and are in accordance with the Local 
Government Act 1993, Local Government (General) Regulation 2005 and Council’s Investment 
Policy. 
 
Monthly Performance 
The return for the entire portfolio on an annualised basis was 5.06%. This reflects an out 
performance of the bank bill index benchmark which returned 3.92%. Funds directly invested 
returned 5.17% for the month. 
 

Rolling Year to Date (annualised) Return March
Council Managed Funds 4.94%
Local Government Ethical Fund 5.50%
Local Government Fixed Out Cash Fund 4.28%
Benchmark: 90 Day Bank Bill Index 3.76%
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Council’s credit exposure as at 31 March shows 55% of investments placed with institutions rated 
AAA to AA-, 32% in institutions rated A+ to A, 9% in institutions rated A- to BBB- and 4% in other 
financial institutions. All investments are placed with Approved Deposit Taking Institutions who 
meet the eligibility for the government wholesale funding guarantee. 
 
The current composition of the portfolio is 26% managed funds, 61% direct council managed 
term deposits, 12% in floating rate notes and 1% in offset facilities. 
 
Economic Outlook 
As expected the official cash rate was again lifted by 25 basis points to 4.25 per cent by the 
Reserve Bank of Australia at its meeting on 6 April 2010 which is a further step away from the 
lower than average emergency rates required to stimulate the economy. 
 
Global financial markets are functioning much better than they were a year ago and the 
extraordinary support from the governments and central banks is gradually being wound back. 
Market economists are still expecting interest rates to reach 4.75 per cent by the end of 2010 
based on economic growth and the expectation that inflation will be consistent with the target in 
2010. 
 
Council's investment portfolio continues to outperform the benchmark of the 90 day bank bill 
index. The recently published Local Government Investment Guideline leaves little scope for the 
enhancement of Council's investment portfolio with the various investment products being 
offered. However, to enhance the portfolio, advantage is taken on the length of maturity of the 
investment given the rating of the institution and the guarantee of the Federal Government for 
investments placed with Approved Deposit Taking Institutions. 
 
Regular liaison with Council's external financial advisor, Spectra Financial Services, assists in 
monitoring all of the risk factors to maximise Council's return on the investment portfolio while 
minimising the risk associated with this strategy. 
 

Officer's Recommendation 

That the information be noted. 
 
Committee’s Recommendation: (Greiss/Matheson) 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
 
CARRIED 
 
Council Meeting 4 May 2010 (Hawker/Matheson) 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
 
Council Resolution Minute Number 78 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
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4.2 Sundry Debtors Report - March 2010  
 

Reporting Officer 

Manager Financial Services 
 
 

Attachments 

1. Debtors Summary 
2. Ageing of Sundry Debtors – March 2010 
 

Purpose 

To provide a report detailing the amount outstanding by type and age for sundry debts for the 
period ending 31 March 2010. 
 

Report 

Sundry debts outstanding to Council as at 31 March 2010 were $2,398,505 reflecting a decrease 
of $426,634 since 28 February 2010. The ratio of outstanding debts to current invoices has 
increased from 18% in February to the current level of 61%. This ratio has been affected by two 
outstanding grants in relation to Coronation Park and Roads and Traffic Authority road 
rehabilitation works reaching 60 days old. This debtor management ratio is a measure of the 
effectiveness of recovery efforts, however is impacted by Council policies as well as economic 
and social conditions. 
 
During the period 480 invoices were raised totalling $615,777 and of these, the most significant 
have been in the following areas: 
 
Government and other Grants - $299,835 
 
The main invoices relate to: 
Roads and Traffic Authority of NSW – F5 freeway pedestrian/cyclist overbridge 
at Claymore 

$154,000

Roads and Traffic Authority of NSW – Road Safety GL Workshop and Care 
(Bicycle and Helmets) Grant 

$4,125

NSW Environmental Trust – Urban Sustainability Program, Urban Waterways 
Initiative at Campbelltown Golf Course (second instalment of $275,000 grant) 

$88,000

Department of Transport and Regional Services – Campbelltown CBD cycleway 
improvements (first instalment of $100,000 grant) 

$25,000

Australia Council for the Arts – Site lab interactive project at Minto $22,000
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Corporate Administration - $115,439 
 
The main invoices relate to: 
Cabra-Vale Ex-Active Servicemen’s Club – RSL reimbursement for multi deck 
car park maintenance costs  

$86,806

National Australia Bank – Sponsorship of ‘Reach 2010’ Musical Production $11,000
Macarthur Baseball League – AGL electricity account $2,728
Total Event and Management Services Pty Ltd – Campbelltown Athletics Track 
commission on sales of food and beverages for February 2010 

$2,567

Macarthur District Soccer Football Association – AGL electricity account  $2,554
AWJ Civil Pty Ltd – Occupation fees for February 2010 $1,815
 
Land and Building Rentals $80,397 
 
The main invoices relate to: 
Glenquarie Hotel Pty Ltd – Glenquarie Shopping Centre  $29,817
Aldi Stores – 61 Victoria Road, Macquarie Fields $20,277
Caltex Oil Australia Pty Ltd – Glenquarie Shopping Centre $13,661
Mycorp Group Pty Ltd – BP Express Glenquarie $12,056
 
Shop and Office Rentals - $47,569 
 
The main invoices relate to: 
Nuvezo Pty Ltd – Dumaresq Street Twin Cinema  $20,429
McDonalds Australia Limited – Glenquarie Shopping Centre $6,720
Campbelltown Amcal Pharmacy – Milgate Arcade, Queen Street $4,888
J & R Versteeg Pty Ltd – Campbelltown Arts Centre Café $3,795
SA & S Thai – Macquarie Fields Neighbourhood Store $3,702
M & H Fatrouni – Woodbine Neighbourhood Store $3,486
 
Receipts to the value of $1,042,412 have been received during the period, the most notable in 
the following areas: 
Government and other Grants  $581,550
Corporate Administration   $97,628
Land and Building Rentals   $79,868
Shop and Office Rentals   $58,339
Sportsground and Field Hire  $36,315
 
Council officers continue to provide assistance to debtors experiencing difficulties in paying their 
accounts. Debtors are encouraged to clear their outstanding debts through regular payments 
where possible to avoid any further recovery action. 
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Officer's Recommendation 

That the information be noted. 
 
Committee’s Recommendation: (Chanthivong/Rule) 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
 
CARRIED 
 
Council Meeting 4 May 2010 (Hawker/Matheson) 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
 
Council Resolution Minute Number 78 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
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4.3 Monthly Rates Summary  
 

Reporting Officer 

Manager Financial Services 
 

Attachments 

1. Monthly Rates Summary 
2. Actual to Budget Result 
3. Rates Statistics 
 

Purpose 

To provide details of the 2009/10 Rates and Charges Levy and cash collections for the month 
ending March 2010.  
 

Report 

Rates and Charges levied for the period ending 31 March 2010 totalled $72,007,038 exceeding 
the current income budget estimates by $66,038. Adjustments to rate income will be reflected in 
the March Financial Review. 
 
For the year to date period ending 31 March 2010 receipts to the value of $55,708,650 have 
been received. In percentage terms 74.7% of all rates and charges due to be paid have been 
collected, which compares to the amount collected in the same period last year of 75.4%. 
 
Debt recovery action during the month involved the issue of 1,737 seven-day letters to 
ratepayers with two or more instalments outstanding and a combined balance exceeding $500. 
Towards the end of March a review of matters still outstanding resulted in 765 accounts being 
referred to Council's recovery agents for a second letter of demand. Aside from penalty interest 
no additional costs have been incurred at this stage. 
 
Also during March, missed instalment notices were issued to remind 7,242 ratepayers that they 
had overlooked payment by the 28 February 2010 instalment due date. 
 
Council staff continue to provide assistance to ratepayers experiencing difficulty in settling their 
accounts. This includes the monitoring of 351 ratepayers with a total arrears balance of 
$378,289, who have made suitable payment arrangements. 
 
Ratepayers who purchased property since the February instalment notices are issued with a 
'Notice to new owner' letter. During the month, 13 of these notices were sent to ratepayers 
advising them of the amount unpaid on their account and the amount levied in annual rates and 
charges. 
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Officer's Recommendation 

That the information be noted. 
 
Committee’s Recommendation: (Borg/Greiss) 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
 
CARRIED 
 
Council Meeting 4 May 2010 (Hawker/Matheson) 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
 
Council Resolution Minute Number 78 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
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4.4 Goods and Services Tax Compliance 2009/10  
 

Reporting Officer 

Manager Financial Services 
 
 

Attachments 

Nil 
 

Purpose 

To provide a report to Council in accordance with compliance requirements issued by the 
Division of Local Government relating to Goods and Services Tax. 
 

History 

Since the introduction of the Goods and Services Tax (GST) it has been a requirement of the 
Division of Local Government that a formal and independent GST review be undertaken and that 
a GST audit review report be prepared by an auditor and lodged with the Division of Local 
Government for each financial year. 
 
The Division of Local Government subsequently issued a Circular stating that this should no 
longer be an audit requirement as the total process is extremely difficult to be verified by an 
auditor. 
 

Report 

In accordance with the requirements of the Division of Local Government Circular, Council is 
required to lodge a Certificate signed by the Mayor, a Councillor and the Responsible Accounting 
Officer, acknowledging that Council has adequate management arrangements and internal 
controls to account for its GST liabilities. 
 
Council has procedures in place to ensure all GST transactions are processed in an accurate, 
complete and timely manner and that the preparation and authorisation of the monthly Business 
Activity Statement is segregated between suitably competent individuals. 
 
Council also engages the services of an external Taxation Advisor should advice be sought on 
technical issues or changes to legislation. 
 
For the period covered by this Certificate, Council is not in receipt of any correspondence 
regarding current or outstanding issues of compliance raised by the Australian Taxation Office. 
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During the period covered by this certificate, Council collected and remitted to the Australian 
Taxation Office GST amounting to an estimated $2,055,398 for supplies made by Council.  The 
amount of GST refunded to Council by the Australian Taxation Office for acquisitions made is 
estimated to be $6,495,952 by the end of April 2010. 
 

Officer's Recommendation 

That the Goods and Services Tax Certificate for the period 1 May 2009 - 30 April 2010 be signed 
by the Mayor, a Councillor, the General Manager and the Responsible Accounting Officer and 
lodged to the Division of Local Government prior to 1 June 2010. 
 
Committee’s Recommendation: (Chanthivong/Matheson) 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
 
CARRIED 
 
Council Meeting 4 May 2010 (Hawker/Matheson) 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
 
Council Resolution Minute Number 78 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
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4.5 Write Off of Bad Debts  
 

Reporting Officer 

Manager Financial Services 
 
 

Attachments 

Summary of bad debts recommended for write off as at 31 March 2010 
 

Purpose 

To provide a report detailing the amount of debts determined uneconomical to recover. 
 

Report 

As part of the interim audit four debts totalling $5,812.42 were presented and examined by 
Council’s external Auditors. The auditors expressed an opinion that “…further action by Council 
is unlikely to realise recovery of Council’s costs to date and will only incur further costs which will 
subsequently require write off.” 
 
The four debts are over two years old and relate to clean up costs of an oil spill - $1455.35, repair 
of motor vehicle - $939.77, overgrown private property clean up costs - $1762.56 and shop 
licence and legal fees to the value of $1654.74. 
 
All reasonable recovery actions have been undertaken by Council to secure payment of the 
debts detailed in the attachment. It would be uneconomical and an inefficient use of Council 
resources to continue to pursue these debts. 
 
It must be noted a Council authorisation to write off a bad debt does not stop Council reinstating 
the debt if future circumstances change. Once written off, the debtor accounts are flagged within 
Council's financial system and the Name and Address Register ensuring they are easily 
identifiable should the individual or company try to transact with Council in the future. 
 
In accordance with Accounting Standards, Council is required to create a provision for doubtful 
debts and review that provision at the end of each financial year. For the financial year ending 30 
June 2010, the provision stands at $15,000. It is recommended that in accordance with Council’s 
external audit advice the debts highlighted in the attachment amounting to $5812.42 be written 
off against the provision account. 
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Officer's Recommendation 

That the amount of $5,812.42 be written off as uneconomical to recover. 
 
Committee’s Recommendation: (Chanthivong/Rule) 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
 
CARRIED 
 
Council Meeting 4 May 2010 (Hawker/Matheson) 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
 
Council Resolution Minute Number 78 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
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5. BUSINESS ASSURANCE 

5.1 Quarterly Report against 2009/12 Management Plan April 2010  
 

Reporting Officer 

Manager Business Assurance 
 
 

Attachments 

Progress against significant projects in 2009/12 Management Plan 
 

Purpose 

To advise Council of the progress in undertaking the significant projects detailed in the 2009/12 
Management Plan for the period January – March 2010. 
 

History 

It is a requirement of the Local Government Act 1993, that Council receive a quarterly report 
against the activities in the Management Plan, two months after the end of the quarter. 
 

Report 

In June 2009, Council adopted the 2009/12 Management Plan, Budget and Fees and Charges. 
The Management Plan outlines the services and projects that Council will undertake during 
2009/12. 
 
Progress against implementing the significant projects outlined in the plan is continuing. Some 
projects are moving slowly as they are strategic in nature (e.g. Local Planning Strategy) and 
require significant consultation and consideration to ensure they are successful (e.g. Noorumba 
Reserve works), others have long implementation timeframes. (e.g. The Energy Savings Action 
Plan). 
 
Preparation of the next Management Plan continues and is the subject of a separate briefing of 
Council. The next plan will be prepared in consideration of the Department of Local 
Government’s Integrated Planning and Reporting Framework, and the significant projects in the 
2009/12 plan. 
 
The attachment provides a summary of the progress of the significant projects outlined in the 
2009/12 Management Plan for the period January – March 2010. 
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Officer's Recommendation 

That the information be noted. 
 
Committee’s Recommendation: (Chanthivong/Greiss) 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
 
CARRIED 
 
Council Meeting 4 May 2010 (Hawker/Matheson) 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
 
Council Resolution Minute Number 78 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
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ATTACHMENT 1 
 

Principle Activity 1 -  Campbelltown's Environment - preserving our hills , rivers 
and bushland 

Significant projects 
2009/12 

 

Implementation of 
Council’s Energy 
Savings Action Plan 

Council continues to implement the cost effective initiatives in 
accordance with the action list contained within the Energy 
Savings Action Plan. Over 50% of the initiatives have been 
implemented during the current quarter.  
 
In maintaining the integrity of the Plan and ensuring that initiatives 
are still feasible and effective, an informal review of the initiatives 
contained in the action plan was undertaken. Due to advances in 
technology three (3) initiatives have been modified and two (2) 
deleted due to a facility closure and insufficient information.  
 
In addition to the informal review above, Council is currently in the 
process of undertaking the second Annual Review of the Plan. 
The results will be reported to Council and submitted to the 
Department of Environment, Climate Change and Water (DECCW 
– The program administrators) in mid 2010. The plan will expire in 
February 2012. 
  
In addition to the actions contained within the Plan, Council 
continues to promote the responsible use of energy to its 
employees through the staff education and engagement programs. 
This has resulted in various sections within Council adopting 
informal localised energy saving processes, including turning off 
the photocopier and computer monitors at the end of the day, 
reducing printing where achievable, printing double sided and 
recycling unwanted paper. 
 
Complimentary to the implementation of the Plan, Council has 
utilised other sources of funding to provide evidence-based-action 
to the community of Campbelltown. This has resulted in the 
successful implementation of additional solar lighting and water 
harvesting projects at selected Council child care and leisure 
centre facilities during the quarter. 

Cities for Climate 
Protection Program 
(CCP) 

Council continues to support ICLEI-Oceania through participation 
in its Cities for Climate Protection Partners Program. 
 
Council continues to receive updates and supportive information 
from the Program. 



Corporate Governance Committee Meeting 27 April 2010 Page 54 
5.1 Quarterly Report Against 2009/12 Management Plan April 2010  
 

   
 
 
 

Principle Activity 1 -  Campbelltown's Environment - preserving our hills , rivers 
and bushland 

Significant projects 
2009/12 

 

Expansion of Council’s 
Streamcare program 
 

Council’s Streamcare group at Noorumba Reserve, Rosemeadow 
continues to be successful with a group of dedicated volunteers 
participating in the program on a regular basis. The group have 
observed the regrowth of rare plant species and following 
identification Chilean needle grass participated in its removal 
along with a range of other noxious weeds. 
 
In March 2010 a new Streamcare group commenced at Redfern 
Creek, Ingleburn as previously reported. Council is currently 
recruiting volunteers for another two groups at St Helens Park and 
Kentlyn due to commence in mid 2010. These new groups are 
supported by funding from the Sydney Metropolitan Catchment 
Management Authority. 

The Georges River 
Combined Councils’ 
Committee (GRCC) 

Council is a member of the GRCCC and continues to be involved 
in GRCCC initiatives and projects.  Council has provided the 
GRCCC with a program of works for the Campbelltown LGA to be 
incorporated into the 2010 Riverkeeper Program.  These works 
focus on bush regeneration and rubbish removal.  
Commencement of these works is pending. 
 
The GRCCC have initiated the Riverhealth Monitoring Program 
with the purpose of developing a report card on river health for the 
Georges River catchment. The program, which will be executed 
over 2 years, commenced in November 2009 with 200 volunteers 
undertaking water testing and flora and fauna analysis along the 
river. The first round of results will be available in mid 2010. 

Environmental 
Education Strategy 

Council’s draft Environmental Education Strategy was placed on 
public exhibition from January to March 2010. Council will 
implement the strategy as required. The environmental education 
activities that are undertaken by Council are strategically focused 
across a range of issues and demographics relevant to the area. 
The resulting programs will be appropriately prioritised for 
maximum community benefit whilst achieving best value 
outcomes. The draft strategy will be put to Council for 
endorsement in mid 2010. 

Biodiversity Strategy 
 

Council continues to work towards the implementation of the 
recommendations of the Campbelltown Biodiversity Study.  Those 
recommendations of relevance to the strategic planning process 
are currently being implemented as part of the Comprehensive 
LEP process. Other recommendations which address threats to 
biodiversity as well as the restoration, protection and 
enhancement of local biodiversity will be integrated into the 
Campbelltown Biodiversity Strategy.   
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Principle Activity 1 -  Campbelltown's Environment - preserving our hills , rivers 
and bushland 

Significant projects 
2009/12 

 

Stormwater 
Management Levy 

Council is undertaking the following activities to increase 
opportunities for stormwater recycling: 
 
• Campbelltown Stadium  
Storm water retention tanks linked to water for the playing fields 
are complete. Therefore reducing the demand on the potable 
water supply. 
• Coronation Oval 
Design works are 100% completed on a rain garden within new 
car park area.  This water will then be captured in underground 
storage tanks and reused within the garden on site and in street 
garden beds.  Initial design has commenced for construction of the 
netball complex car park with implementation of the project 
currently being discussed. 
• Jackson Oval 
Design revisions are being considered due to information received 
through the quote process. Tanks will be fed from main the 
stormwater pipeline which runs through the site.  Water will be 
used on playing fields and surrounding street garden beds. 
• Small Stormwater projects 
Design plans are being finalised for a number of small stormwater 
projects to alleviate the effects of runoff, erosion and property 
flooding. Five of these project designs have been completed.  

The Macarthur 
Resource Recovery 
Park 
 

Completed.  
Campbelltown, Camden, Wollondilly and Wingecarribee Councils 
have entered into a 15 year contract with WSN Environmental 
Solutions (WSN) for the processing and disposal of domestic 
garbage, recyclables and garden organics, using an advanced 
waste treatment technology as an alternative to landfill.  
 
The facility continues to process all Campbelltown City Council's 
domestic waste.  

Program of Works at 
Noorumba Reserve 
and Reserve 4, 
Rosemeadow 
 

Council has programmed the installation of recreational facilities 
for the local community comprising playground equipment, bicycle 
paths and seating in Reserve four (in an area of open space 
located at the entrance to Noorumba Reserve) which is scheduled 
to commence in 2010 following archaeological excavations in late 
2009.  Activities associated with this work will include the 
commencement of a five year bush regeneration contract and the 
commencement of detailed design associated with the upgrading 
of existing tracks to form a track network suitable for a cross 
section of the community. 
 
The bush regeneration work in the reserve has continued 
throughout the quarter. 
 
Design works on the track network is completed with the plans to 
be approved by the Department of Environment, Climate Change 
and Water. 
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Principle Activity 1 -  Campbelltown's Environment - preserving our hills , rivers 
and bushland 

Significant projects 
2009/12 

 

Urban Sustainability 
Project – 
Campbelltown Golf 
Course 
 

Work continues under this project approved by the NSW 
Environmental Trust in partnership with Campbelltown Golf Club. 
As previously reported a Sustainable Environmental Management 
Plan is currently under preparation, guiding strategic investment of 
funding into sustainable initiatives. 
 
During the period on-ground works that have been scheduled 
include: 

• Community tree plantings; 
• Project launch  
• Revegetation of weed infested sites; 
• Noxious weed control; and 
• Irrigation efficiency sprinkler installation. 

Noxious Weed and 
Pest Animal 
Management Strategy 

Council adopted the Noxious Weed and Pest Animal Management 
Strategy 2009/14 in November 2009. The strategy provides the 
framework for the management of both noxious weeds and pest 
animals within the Campbelltown LGA. It prioritises action on the 
species in these categories which pose a threat to the natural 
ecology of the area, and methods for addressing and managing 
these threats. 
 
The Strategy, and its ongoing implementation, will prioritise and 
cost the works required to manage noxious weeds and pest 
animals, and assist with the securing of grant funding to implement 
control programs. 
 
Key work areas for pest animal (rabbit) and weed control activities 
include: 
• John Kidd Reserve Blair Athol (rabbits, woody weeds and 

blackberry) 
• Milton Park, Botany Place, Spring Creek and Redfern Creek 

(tubestock plantings, noxious and environmental weed control) 
• Varroville reserve (lantana and African olive) 
• Georges and Nepean rivers and all major and minor 

waterways of the LGA (aquatic weed control for alligator weed 
and Ludwidgia) 

• Blackberry and African boxthorn control (various locations) 
• Private property inspections. 

Macarthur Water 
Quality Monitoring 
Program 
 

As previously reported Council is currently reviewing its water 
quality monitoring program to ensure that it continues to meet 
Council’s and the community’s needs, while being cost effective. A 
consultant has been engaged to undertake the review and it is 
expected that the work will be completed by the middle of the year.
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Principle Activity 1 -  Campbelltown's Environment - preserving our hills , rivers 
and bushland 

Significant projects 
2009/12 

 

Schools Climate 
Change Initiative 
 

Council is a partner in the Schools Climate Change Initiative which 
is a three year project (2007/10) funded by the Department of 
Education and Training (DET) and the NSW Greenhouse Office. 
The project which involves Kentlyn Primary, Ruse Primary, 
Leumeah Primary and Leumeah High Schools aiming to develop 
teacher and student understandings of measures required to 
reduce greenhouse gas emissions and adapt to climate change in 
NSW. The program was delivered over the transition from primary 
to high school.  
 
The benefits of the program include increased team teaching 
within and across schools with primary and secondary schools 
collaborating to ensure the program is streamlined. Other 
achievements included increased knowledge and student 
engagement via a range of teachings and activities including 
sustainability audits. 
 
The program is currently being evaluated by a research team from 
the University of Newcastle. 

Macarthur Nature 
Photography 
Competition  
(MNPC) 

 
The 2010 Macarthur Nature Photography competition will be held 
in conjunction with the Fishers Ghost Festival in November.  
 
Camden and Wollondilly Councils, Macarthur Camera House and 
The Macarthur Advertiser have been invited to be involved and 
possibly sponsor the event. Council will continue to be a gold 
sponsor of the event in 2010. 

Local Planning 
Strategy (LPS) and 
New Local 
Environmental Plan  

Council continues to review and add to the draft Campbelltown 
Local Planning Strategy (LPS) and Residential Strategy (RS). 
Activities include the preparation of additional studies to inform 
and assist the strategies, including a review of the existing 
Campbelltown Heritage Study and a Visual and Landscape 
Analysis of land at the interface of the existing urban edges of the 
LGA. In addition, work commenced on incorporating 
recommendations contained in Council's Biodiversity Study 
(completed during 2007) into the preparation process of the LPS 
and in this regard a Biodiversity Review is being undertaken to 
create specific provisions relating to biodiversity that will be 
inserted into Council’s new draft comprehensive local 
environmental plan. Work will commence on the preparation of a 
review of existing Employment Lands within the Campbelltown 
LGA to determine future demand and supply of land that is 
available for job creating land uses. 
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Principle Activity 2 -  Campbelltown's Economy - growing our regional city 
Significant projects 

2009/12 
Menangle Park Urban 
Release Area 
 

The Local Environmental Study (LES) for the Menangle Park Urban 
Release Area is being finalised.  A number of detailed technical 
studies were required to be completed to inform the LES process, 
including matters relating to flooding, flora and fauna, traffic and 
transport, landscape and visual impacts. These studies have also 
informed the preparation of a draft structure plan which now 
enables the preparation of a draft local environmental plan (LEP), 
draft development control plan (DCP) and draft section 94 
development contributions plan (s94). It is anticipated that the LES, 
structure plan, draft LEP, draft DCP and draft s94 plan will be 
available for public exhibition in the near future. 

South West Growth 
Centre 
 

The South West Growth Centre (SWGC), which forms part of the 
NSW Government’s Metropolitan Strategy, is anticipated to 
accommodate approximately 100,000 new dwellings. While the 
main portion of the SWGC is located within the LGAs of Camden 
and Liverpool, the implications of its development will have major 
impacts on the services and facilities of the Campbelltown Local 
Government Area (LGA). The two precincts which are partly within 
the Campbelltown LGA are Edmondson Park and East Leppington. 
Council continues to work closely with the Department of Planning 
in the finalisation of the relevant planning documents for the 
Edmondson Park Urban Release Area, and is currently in the 
process of preparing a draft development control plan and section 
94 development contributions plan.  
 
An application has been received by the Department of Planning 
for the release of the East Leppington Precinct under the 
Department’s Precinct Acceleration Protocol. Once released 
Council will be involved in the preparation of all relevant planning 
documentation required to enable to development of the East 
Leppington Precinct. 

Local Planning 
Strategy (LPS) and 
New Local 
Environmental Plan 

Item above 

Upgrade to 
Campbelltown Sports 
Stadium 

The stadium hand over will be in April 2010.  With the official 
opening in early May. The project will be delivered inline with the 
budget. 

Open Space and 
Community Facilities 
Review 

The desktop review on the availability and demand for open space 
within the Campbelltown LGA continues, once finalised it will inform 
the preparation of Council's comprehensive LEP. 
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Principle Activity 2 -  Campbelltown's Economy - growing our regional city 
Significant projects 

2009/12 
Works Associated with 
Developer 
Contributions 
 

Works have commenced on developer funded works at:  
• John Kidd Reserve, Blair Athol – the community centre is now 

complete and on ground works have commenced on the 
playground, half basketball court, and part of the cycleway.  As 
Council needs to address issues associated with site 
constraints it is anticipated that work on the rest of the cycleway 
will commence in early 2011.  

• Rosemeadow – Reserve 4: Permits from the State Government 
are currently sought for the construction of a playground area 
and car park. 

• Rosemeadow – Noorumba Reserve: Bush generation works 
currently underway. 

• Queen Street and Campbelltown Rd Moore-Oxley Bypass 
intersection upgrade: design and approvals currently in 
progress, with construction scheduled to commence in 2010. 
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Principle Activity 3 -  Campbelltown's People - strengthening our vibrant and 

connected community 
Significant projects 

2009/12 
Emergency 
Management 
 

A Macarthur Bushfire Risk Management Plan has been approved 
and a works program of the treatment options is being prepared for 
the coming year.  
 
The community education strategy actions for the year have 
continued with articles being published in Compass, community 
events and an application for funding for future projects being 
prepared.  
 
The Emergency Risk Management Study will finalise a range of 
treatment options for the identified community risks for 
consideration by the Local Emergency Management Committee.  
  
The Hazard Reduction program for the year continues. 

Community Options 
 

Continued expansion of the Community Options Program, funded 
through NSW Health and the Federal Department of Ageing, 
Disability and Home Care. This will include an increase in the 
general program, the post-hospital care services and further 
improvement of a case management program for Aboriginal and 
Torres Strait Islanders. For example 

• Additional funding for Episodic Care services received for 
12 months 

• An additional 29 packages received for the ComPacks post-
hospital care services 

• Aboriginal Case Management services commencing from 
Bonnie Cottage in Bargo 

Restricted Dog Officer 
 

Completed 
 
The restricted dog officer continues to work with owners of 
restricted dogs to ensure compliance with Companion Animal Act 
1998.  
 
The officer was seconded in March 2008 for a two year period. This 
position has now been made full-time due to the high demand.  

Complete the annual 
footpath and cycleway 
programs of works 

The annual footpath and cycleway program of works is 100% 
complete. 

Upgrade to Sarah 
Redfern Playing Fields 
 

Council has committed funds to a project in partnership with the 
NSW Department of Sport and Recreation, NSW Department of 
Education and Training, Landcom and local sporting clubs, to 
upgrade the Sarah Redfern playing fields.  
 
Work on the upgrade of the existing amenity block and field has 
been completed, with maintenance (grass growing) currently 
underway.  
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Principle Activity 4 -  Campbelltown's Infrastructure - strategically managing our 

civic assets and infrastructure 
Significant projects 

2009/12 
Blair Athol Community 
Centre 

Completed on time and within the budget allocated. (September 
2009) 
 

Regional Local 
Government 
Infrastructure Grants  

All first round projects completed by September as required. 
 
The second round of projects are listed below and are due for 
completion by June 2010. 
 
• Hurley park - amenities   
• Ambarvale sporting fields – Storage facilities 
• Kooringa Reserve – Change rooms 
• Waminda Oval – Change rooms 
• Milton Park – Floodlighting 
• Old Town Hall – refurbishment of kitchen facilities  

Asset Management 
Program  

Asset rehabilitation projects program is 92% complete 

Intersection Upgrades Design plans are now finalised for the intersection up grade works 
at Queen Street / Moore Oxley Bypass, Council is awaiting RTA 
approval. 

Pedestrian Overbridge 
at Leumeah  

A Project Manager has been appointed to manage the construction 
of the overbridge and tenders are under review. A track closure 
request will be requested once the tender is awarded.  
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Principle Activity 5 -  Campbelltown's Governance - developing a dynamic 

organisation  
Significant projects 

2009/12 
Human Resources 
Strategy 

 

• Results of the 2009 Employee Opinion Survey (EOS) have been 
communicated to all staff in February / March 2010.  

• A high level action plan in response to issues identified is being 
developed for integration in to the draft Human Resources 
strategic plan. 

• A review of Council’s Human Resources Management Information 
System (HRMIS) requirements commenced in March 2010 

• Code of Conduct training conducted for Councillors in March 2010 
• Council’s Traineeship Program commenced in January 2010 with 

11 trainees appointed in the areas of Aboriginal School Based, 
Disability and Business Administration. 

• Commenced preparation of training and assessment 
documentation for “Stream Skills” for team members. 

Customer Service and 
Information 
Technology 

 

Council continues a program to centralise customer service functions 
to the ground floor to improve the customer’s experience. Functions 
are progressively being moved to the customer service team, with the 
aim of providing a one-stop-shop for residents. Renovation works on 
the entry foyer and customer service counter have commenced.  

Employee  
Health and 
Safety 

 

Following the 2009 Health Fairs at the Depot and Civic Centre, a 
report was received measuring our results against National Health 
Standards. Areas examined include Healthy body weight, Blood 
Pressure, Blood Glucose, Cholesterol, Sit & Reach, and Vision.  
 
Additional training for Councils works staff on RTA issues have been 
organised as requested.  
 
Additional courses have also been programmed in Child Protection – 
Identify and Respond to Children and Young Persons at Risk of Harm 
for all Library Services Staff and relevant Leisure Services staff and 
new Children’s Services staff to attend. 
 
181 staff took up the Councils Flu vaccines program in which staff 
were able to pay for the vaccine through a payroll deduction.  

New Corporate Plan 
 

 

The Corporate Plan and Management Plan that will take Council 
through to the implementation of the Integrated Planning and 
Reporting Framework (July 2012) has been developed and is the 
subject of a briefing of Council. 

Business 
Continuity 

 

Following the completion of the Business Impact Assessment the first 
focus of business continuity planning will be the functions 
of telephony, customer service and information technology. A 
business continuity plan is being developed for the Civic Centre.  
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6. HUMAN RESOURCES 

No reports this round 

 

7. INFORMATION MANAGEMENT AND TECHNOLOGY 

No reports this round 

 

8. CUSTOMER SERVICES 

No reports this round 

 

9. GENERAL BUSINESS 

9.1 Wireless Internet Service at Glenquarie Library    
 
Committee’s Recommendation: (Chanthivong/Rule) 
 
That a report be presented on the feasibility of installing a wireless internet service at Glenquarie 
Library.  
 
CARRIED 
 
Council Meeting 4 May 2010 (Hawker/Matheson) 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
 
Council Resolution Minute Number 78 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
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9.2 Memorandum of Understanding   
 
Committee’s Recommendation: (Matheson/Greiss) 
 
That a report be presented in regards to the Memorandum of Understanding between Council 
and the Macquarie Fields Local Area Command concerning the patrolling of Council reserves.  
 
CARRIED 
 
Council Meeting 4 May 2010 (Hawker/Matheson) 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
 
Council Resolution Minute Number 78 
 
That the Officer's Recommendation be adopted. 
 
 

13. CONFIDENTIAL ITEMS 

13.1 Telstra Access Deeds 
 

Reason for Confidentiality 

This report is CONFIDENTIAL in accordance with Section 10A(2)(ii) of the Local Government Act 
1993, which permits the meeting to be closed to the public for business relating to the following: - 
 

(d) commercial information of a confidential nature that would if disclosed: 
(ii) confer a commercial advantage on a competitor of the council 

 
 
 
 
 
P Hawker 
CHAIRPERSON 
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